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Transcript from videotape of Barry MacDonald speaking at New
South Wales, Police Academy, 1988

BM How I got into the business of police training - it derives
from a concern about training following the Brixton riots in
1981. So, it really started from that - I hope I'm referring
to something that most people will have heard of, I mean, the
big inner city riots that then led to a spate of such
disturbances in the inner cities in England.

There was a Report done then by Lord Scarman in which, among
other things, he said something should be done about police
training, not happy with the kind of variable performance of
police officers in that kind of situation - something should be
done. He suggested that the initial training of police
officers should be considerably extended, that training should
be standardised across the country because one of the things
that's different in England than here is that its a
combination of central training and in-force training, and
there are forty-four different forces. So, its separated out
in that way. So, his recommendations - he also said there
should be more training in public order situations, and
considerably more training in dealing with multi-cultural
communities and in the kinds of sensitivities, etc., that were
required to do that.

Towards the end of 1983 they recommended a new course which
more extended initial training, additional bits and pieces,
more standardisation, more control over the input element, and
so forth, and at the same time they set up a Fundamental Review
of police training, which confused everybody terribly because
there was the new course and there was actually, at the same
time in parallel with it, a Fundamental Review of police
training, and so I got the job of doing that. That was a
difficult job because by this time my initial Report of my
four-day jaunt had got around and so it was seen as
definitionally hostile, which was quite true, and the whole
thing was simply set out to prove the points, conclusions that
I'd already come to, which largely proved to be the case, I
think, and, in a sense, is not terrible surprising.

One of the things then - I set out with a team, which was a
mixed team, two full-time academics and two full-time police
officers, both at superintendent level - one from the
Metropolitan police and one from the provinces, from Essex.
And so we then went in to do a closer look at police training,
and one of the things that had been said to us, was 'you'd
better do a thorough job and you'd better do a comprehensive
job because whatever you come up with will have to have a level
of undeniability if, in fact, change is to be brought about,
significant change.' So, with that in mind we had to work very
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hard. We had to look at all the training centres. It was
difficult to sample because if you sample your sample might be
dismissed as unrepresentative and so on and so forth. So, we
had a lot of coverage to do, and we did produce a massive
Report and among the things we said in that Report was,
firstly, that the authoritarian climate of the Training Centres
- the central Centres - that the authoritarian climate was
simply unjustified, that what was going on here was kind of
paramilitary training, which might have been suitable for
military training, although the ex-military personnel, who went
through this training said it was a hell of sight worse than
any military training was, and it really was extremely
authoritarian, extremely punitive.

Now, the rationale of that kind of climate, and those kind of
relationships in the training was that what you had to do with
people who came into the police was to deconstruct them - to
deconstruct them as individuals and then to rebuild them as
police officers. In other words, to deny their personality,
deny their personal will, a kind of process of destabilisation,
subordination and then rebuilding on the principles of command
and compliance into an obedient force - as if it were a
military organisation.

And then those values, if you like, were then reflected in the
classroom, so that the same kind of thing seemed to be dominant
in the classroom process, so that you had teachers in the
classroom who never sat down, who stood all the time, there
were no seats for them. So there was a constant high impact,
stimulus response, information reply kind of situation, totally
instructional. So, that - now, said 1 0k, certain kinds of
knowledge, I mean, there's a certain view of teaching whereby
highly - this kind of high, strong instructional style, with
strong feedback, I mean, there is a kind of justification for
that, but it was difficult to see how that could attend to more
than a very limited range of instructional objectives.

Also when we looked at the assessment system - assessment
system consisted largely of objective type exams which dealt
with basically legal and procedural knowledge, a capacity to
recite legal and procedural rules, etc. So, those kinds of
examinations could only deal with propositional kinds of
knowledge and could only deal with its reproduction rather than
its meaning or the level of its understanding, or indeed any
capacity to apply it in appropriate circumstances, and so on.
So, it was a very kind of narrow system, and the fact was that
the teaching of the legal and procedural knowledge was also
totally divorced from other kinds of teaching that went on. So
that although there'd been an increase in social studies and
policing skills areas that was separated off. It wasn't
connected up to the legal and procedural knowledge, nor was it
examined, and the examinations, of course, were the predominant
thin. What was examined was, of course, what mattered because
that's what got you through, or didn't get you through, or got
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you into trouble, or didn't get you into trouble, and since
they had to find a way of converting the other parts of the
curriculum, what you might call social studies, or social
skills of policing, they kept changing the name to try to
improve the attractiveness of it, and that simply tended to be
dismissed and seen as unimportant because it was not subject to
formal examination, and, in fact, the only marks, if you like,
or assessment that actually went to chief constable, only chief
constables could dismiss - the commissioners, yes, OK, only
commissioners, chief constables could actually dismiss someone
and what chief constables were interested in was whether they
passed these weekly tests of legal and procedural knowledge.
And they had an iron rule about it, I mean, if they failed
three of them then they were out, but that was again the chief
constables decision.

So there was this overwhelming emphasis on the need to know the
law and to apply it.

Now the other thing was, that they also had practicals. I'm
sure you've a similar problem with practicals here, simulations
where the training officers play the various roles in the
situation and the recruits have to cope with them, and very
typical of that is very much the 'over the top' performance,
making it absolutely impossible for anyone, let alone the
recruit to actually cope with the characters that they met in
these simulations, and practicals, and there's further
experience of great humiliation, in fact, for recruits. Not
only that, but generally in those practicals and elsewhere on
the course was projected an image of society and the police
which was conflict. It was consistently conflict situation,
calling for assertiveness on the part of the police. So that
in very little representation of society in any other sense
other than criminogenic, acting illegally, in an impossible to
deal with other than assertiveness. And given that, with the
combination of the legal and procedural emphasis, was a
consistent view that law enforcement was what policing was
about.

Much more
enforcement
grey areas
for it, if
discretion.

than that, more devastatingly, was the law
was simple and that law was simple, there were no
- black and white. If its an offence, you arrest
it's not an offence, you don't. And no mention of

Now this again is part of - the theory of police training, at
that time, was you don't teach discretion - discretion equals
corruption, right. 	 Discretion is strongly associated with
corruption. 	 So, they can learn their discretion later, they
don't learn it on the preliminary course. You've got to learn
everything's simple, straightforward, black and white and calls
for direct and straightforward action.
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Question: 	 You then explore what was then happening to a
probationer when they went out onto the street?

BM Yes, indeed. Well, what was happening to them when they
went out from that front-loaded course - you see, one of the
problems - it was a front-loaded course. When I say they got a
consistent view of society as hostile and as the interaction as
being a conflict one, well, they'd no alternatives views to go
by, I mean, they're stuck in this place from Day One and the
initial course simply locks them up in a place like this - but
not like this, I mean, in a place away from where they'd be
working - generally speaking stuck out in the country
somewhere, as these Centres are, and they'd no alternative
view. I mean, this part of the theory, they'd not even be
allowed to interact with other recruits coming for their final
course - wouldn't be allowed to talk to them in case their
training got interfered with.

Question Contamination?

BM Well, yes, another form of contamination. But the whole
business about the training of these people in obedience and
high morality and so on, constantly exaulted this way and that,
the kind of resilience theory because out there they are going
to have to withstand the canteen culture, and we've got to
prepare them as hard as we can to make them - insulate them
against that canteen culture, in other words, the realities of
operational policing.

Well, of course, what happened when they went out is that they
were absolutely stunned to find, and they've actually talked
about this, that every time they stopped a motorist, for
instance, they expect the motorist to leap out and hit them. I
mean, that was the - those kinds of images that they'd been
trained to have.

So, of course, the other thing that hit them was actually the
complexity. The fact that the situations they had to deal with
were a hell of a sight more complex than their representation
to them in the Training Centres. One instructor would be
fairly identical in practice to another to the point where, for
instance, if you had a 50-minute instructional period, you had
13, not 12 and not 14 overhead projections - 13 precisely.
They were put up at precise intervals - it was like that.
Coverage determined by the syllabus. So that you didn't have
time, say, for student agenda - student asks a question, no
time to stop to deal with that question, it would be postponed
or put off, etc., got to get on with the programme, got to get
through it. That kind of thing.

This was how you did it. You had to prepare people to be
resilient and if you could impose a discipline on them, then
that external discipline becomes self-discipline. Now the
problem with that is there's no truth in it -
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Question 	 - similar to the military, isn't it?

BM Yes.

Question - there's no truth in it, so you're saying there's
no truth in it.

BM None whatsoever.

Question ... people keep to the habit of regime and routine,
they don't become self-disciplined?

BM 	 No. 	 What that external discipline does is promote
dependency relationships, makes command and compliance work
well, and that's very functional for the army, very functional
for the military, and there are circumstances where it's very
functional for the police where they are acting co-actively in
a confrontation situation, dangerous situations, of course, but
in the normal police situation, on street duty police
situation, it's absolutely wrong. It's inappropriate. But I'm
not saying those people in training were doing this kind of
thing for the fun of it, or because it gave them - they did
believe it - it was a theory and they were convinced that that
was the best thing that they could do. What research there was
- I'm not talking about ours, I mean, there were some people
doing, police officers mainly, doing some research into the
impact of that and inspectors, as well, who said the loss, the
loss was tremendously rapid. So, that the resilience theory
simply did not hold up. Now within a very, very short time
indeed the occupational culture had taken over.

So, what we had here was a situation where you'd got a
dislocation between central training and in-force training,
where you have an examinations-led curriculum that made it
virtuously impossible to develop other kinds of learning other
than the legal, procedural knowledge, and where you had a
climate that did not support collegiate learning. You had a
theory based on imposed discipline and not on the cultivation
of the self and the self-discipline and the self-determination.

So, we'd all these things, but mainly what we were concerned
with, or centrally concerned with was the dislocation of theory
and practice. Theory of the law, theory of sociology, theory
of psychology, theories of everything, from the practice of
policing, and so what we wanted to get was a much more
experienced-based course. A course where the learning and the
learning experiences would be much closer to the nature of the
job, and so part of that was to construct a modular course,
which in terms of classroom-base and job-base, was in, out, in
out, a modular course. In, out, in out, in, out. So that you
were in a situation to be briefing, acting, debriefing,
briefing, acting, debriefing, etc. In other words, a constant
process of debriefing and thinking about experience as a basis
for personal learning and personal development.
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So we went for a modular course. In the end we didn't get it
as we wanted it, we had to compromise with all kinds of things.
We didn't quite get it as we wanted it. We tried to counter
that by having much more integrated responsibility between
Force trainers and Centre trainers, so that it became a
collective responsibility, - a singly coherent enterprise.

But the other reason is to start them on the skills which are
important to the job: investigating, enquiring, trying to get
data, trying to make sense of something complicated, trying to
write a report about it, trying to assess how they did doing
that bit of work and what they think they did well and what
they think they did badly and what they were frightened of and
lacked confidence in, etc. So, they start that process and
they start it right from the beginning and they start it in the
place where they are going to end up in the organisation.

Question Rather difficult getting your trainers to fall into
the, mode of a debriefing, reflective-type approach to subjects
after the students have observed police at work?

BM Extremely difficult. Not only that but other things, you
were talking about the briefing of students, if you asked
trainers, mean, if you take observation, for instance, a
rather key police activity and you asked trainers, say, 'OK,
give your recruits some advice on observation', I mean, this,
actually it sounds straightforward, but actually they didn't
find that at all easy to give advice on either observing or
enquiring or interviewing and so on, or even mobilising data,
apart from strictly the forms etc., the report form, but
otherwise that's difficult. Now, the fact is that that's not
actually saying anything particular about the police,
academics, like myself, who do research of that kind actually
find it difficult to train people in things like observing and
interviewing, I mean, there's nothing easy about it, but
particularly if you haven't done it before, T mean, then that
all has to be worked through, what is the best way to do that?
And so, that isn't easy at all. But basically this view that
students should have that experience, that they should begin to
build up knowledge, reality-based knowledge of what goes on and
what things are like, and that that's simply a better
alternative than the theory that existed.

What we did was, we produced 20 case studies because this was
what we were looking for was a means through which effectively
we could integrate theory and practice, integrate legal and
procedural with social knowledge and the various kinds of
skills and with situational analysis, etc., and we didn't want
simulations and we didn't want fictions. So what we did was
commission a number of researchers to actually research real
incidents, and they did them in different ways and some of them
were intrinsically more difficult than others, of course. But
we wanted to allow a lot of licence there because we weren't
quite sure about what form would be suitable for teaching. So,
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I mean, we had to produce a lot of different ones and see which
of them worked and for what. So, we wanted a lot of variety
there, that was quite new, and so we've still got to work
through that, which ones will come out - say, 'that is a good
model, let's do a few more like that', and 'let's not do any
more like that one because it doesn't really work in the
classroom.'

Question Did you say you avoided the simulation-type situation
in opting for case studies so that you didn't have instructors
simulating situations -

BM No, we haven't eliminated that, no, the point is that's not
now all ... in terms of ... there's still a place for it,
although what we have done is recommended that such
simulations, etc. should be (1) where possible actually linked
to case studies so there can be simulations related to aspects
of the case study, (2) that they should be more wide-ranging
than the concentration there was on the conflict situation all
the time in the simulations, that they should be much more
wide-ranging. A case study is just a look at a slice of a
particular event, or something, dealing with a robbery or so
on. It begins at a certain point and it ends at a certain
point - it's perfectly possible to have a simulation about what
do you think happened when that was taken - or when that person
went back and that was pushed further, or whatever.
Simulations can come in as extensions, or as imaginations or
constructions of bits that are actually missing from the study
because case studies are not comprehensive. They are obviously
shaped and limited by opportunity, time, being able to get at
some people but not at others. So there are always bits
missing there which you can create in that way by saying, 'what
we'd really like to know is this bit and it's not here - try
and imagine how it might have been.'

But the other thing is, of course, that if the police service
wants a different kind of police officer who is self-directing,
who is able to make judgements, who may take risks in doing so,
that what they need is not a punitive organisation above them,
but a support organisation. And one of the great
misperceptions the public has of the police is that it's an
organisation characterised by solidarity from top to bottom.
That is a common public perception and a more bigger
misconception could hardly be thought of because it's one of
the most internally punitive organisations that I've come
across, and the fact is that because, partly the reason, of
course, why officers will always cop it is because it's an
extremely difficult force to monitor at the street level, and
therefore you get into forms, attempts to control which are
inherently and necessarily unfair because they are the only
ones available from a position of distance. So that in order
to get a different type of officer you have to get a different
type of organisation, and that's one of the problems with
people who work simply in the reform of training in that unless
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that can be moved into the review of how the organisation works
as a support structure for those officers, you can't have
professionals out there, because we are talking about a form of
professionalism, you can't have professionals out there if they
don't have the appropriate structure to support professionalism
in the organisation. Absolutely -

Question We do 8 weeks first and then out for 4, which is the
reverse of yours. My point is that the general public, the
young people that are wanting to join the police force, they've
got a background of watching TV and all sorts of misconceptions
about what the police is about, and even though they're members
of the public, they wouldn't be au fait with all the type of
behaviours that they strike from the public, so when these
people come into the police station they've had no grounding
in understanding why people do things and what's exercising
their mind, or anything, socio-economical situations, or
unemployment, and they wouldn't understand what they're looking
at there, and they wouldn't understand the way the sergeant,
for instance, responded to that - 'what's exercising his mind?
what is the law on this particular thing? what are his
options?' So, when that whole thing interacts, how does that
person get the right perspective? But if he goes into here for
eight weeks and John gets hold of him and talks to him about
why the pressures are on the public, why they do things and
this is some of things that are in the community - stresses and
strains of unemployment, etc. We get them in the law section
for eight weeks and just give them a touch of law, a touch of
what it's all about, aren't they better then to go out, and to
be able to make some sort of an understanding of what they're
seeing and what they're hearing rather than your way.

BM We're reacting to a situation in which people, mostly young
people, are brought into - away from that environment, away
from their homes and all the rest of it, and they're in a
Centre and they have that reality constructed for them in a
particularly skewed way, right. I mean, nobody even claims
that the represenation of the occupation in these Centres is
accurate - nobody claims that the representation of the
organisation is accurate, right. So, it's a peculiarly skewed
and inaccurate representation of reality that's given. We're
reacting to that. Now, if we'd gone into a training centre and
seen a quite different approach that was helpful in that way,
then, I mean, we might not have felt so strongly the need for
them to have some touch of the reality of police organisation
and how it works before they go into the Centre. The fact is
that the view they get through spending. four weeks in the
organisation is much less a frightening view of the
organisation than they get if they go straight to the police
Centre. I mean, lots of these people come out of these Centres
terrified both of the organisation and of the occupation and of
the public.
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Question Some people say that that's what an Academy should do
- desensitise them to the street and to their own organisations

Question .... it can work in reverse here. I wouldn't like to
think that in the first eight weeks they're here that they're
going to go with that narrow view, but you can only talk from
your side -

BM Well, that's what I was allowing for, but anyone of us - I
don't believe in one model that's the right model. Every place
is at a particular point in history, for a start, in a
particular context, and anything that's designed at that point
in time at that place with that population has to be designed
to fit that point in time and that place and that population.
We can talk about general principles, and even there we may
disagree, but about the actual product that you get is just -
it's custom-built, and it would be surprising if it was the
same.

Perhaps if we talk long enough we might all agree on some
general principles, we might actually eventually come to an
agreement about which broad theory of how to prepare people for
a difficult job was the best way to prepare them, but it would
necessarily mean there was only one way of implementing that.
The other point that we would make, see, looking at the
occupational socialisation, is this business of maintaining
frames of reference other than the one that's provided in the
Centre, in this withdrawn Centre where there's merely - the one
set of values there. One of the reasons why young people
coming in there are so easily destabilised is they've no other
contact with reality. They're not allowed out, like yours are.
I mean, yours can go out, I believe, into town.

Question They sign out, they sign in when they want.

BM Our police training wouldn't allow that.

Question Even now?

BM No, not until [inaudible] They weren't allowed out because
again that is a non-controlled contact with reality. So, you
see it's a particular theory. Now, we're reacting against that
tradition. Already there are significant features - not quite
the same here. We want police officers to be professionals.
We want professional police officers and therefore we start
from the notion of 'what does that mean? what does a
professional training mean as against the old historical
tradition of police, which is actually that you are training
untrustworthy labour because that is historically what policing
was - the training of untrustworthy labour, and very much
artisan training, and some of the problems that we still have
now come from that tradition, although that's changing very,
very rapidly in our country. I mean, one of the tremendous
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benefits from that change and also a kind of problem from that
change where the police are rapidly becoming a middle class
occupation, and whereas that in a sense is good in all sorts of
ways in terms of professional aspirations, its also dangerous
because they lose touch with the community.

So we're thinking then of professionalism and what constitutes
a professional officer, and so what we've been trying to do is
to talk in terms of core competencies, known technically as
generic competencies. And that is to get away from not just
the objective test, not just that which is generally speaking
about knowledge and so on, but also to get away from a tendency
to get checklists of particular skills or particular
accomplishments or particular attributes, etc., which is the
kind of thing which I'm sure you have, or have had to do with
on-the-job work and observation assessment, and great
checklists which go tick, tick, tick .. and so on, and that
kind of thing, and get into what are the core competencies, and
one of the interesting things about that is when you begin to
look at that and when you begin to elucidate what the core
competencies are, they are virtually the same as for other
professions. So that there are always one or two specifics
with any kind of professional profile, but in general
competencies in this sense go across professionals.

So now once you start talking about core competencies, like the
ability to synthesise complex and different kinds of data in
order to act, I mean, that's a core competence. And if you
talk about core competencies, generally you're talking about
things which combine knowledge, skills and attitudes as well,
or when you talk about the communicative competency -

Question Listening skills ?

BM Yes, sure, and various things like that, and also among
core competencies in the professional sense is the ability to
self-evaluate, self-criticise, set oneself learning tasks,
learn from experience and develop. You can take it as a
general guide who the good officers are, but then you have to
look at what they actually do, how they do it and how they
think about it, and how they make their decisions, if you're
actually to get at competencies that matter, and that's an
exercise we're engaged in now. Now, once you've got those
then, of course, that relates back to the notion of
concentrating in training not on components but on action
settings with all their complexity, which actually evoke those
generic competencies, and that's where your assessment has to
be an assessment of how well, not they do the bits and pieces,
but how well they exhibit those generic competencies in
handling tasks. That means real tasks, direct experience in
force, or in simulated situations or in debriefing sessions on
their experience and so you're getting clear and agreed about
what the competencies are, what the criteria are, what kind of
writing or speaking or statements constitute evidence of those
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competencies, and then you are making judgements, and there is
no escape from making judgements of whether these people have
those competencies or whether they don't, and that is there is
no actual escape into certainly objective-type tests. It
doesn't mean to say you can't have tests, I mean, there are
forms of tests which you can employ which will evoke the kind
of material that you're looking for. So, if you say, - but
it's a different kind of test, it's one where you say, you give
a student - you say, 'here's a tape of somebody who's come,
talking, who's come for counselling - you're going to be acting
the role of counsellor to this person, and here's a tape', and
you're given a tape, and you say, 'OK, it's a test'. What's
your assessment of this person, what courses of action would
you contemplate in terms of counselling and so on and so forth.
That's a different kind of test, but it's the kind of test
which is asking for some of the things that you will have
identified as core competencies and capacities. So there is,
or you give them material - here's two people disagreeing on
something - here are two different sides, two mutually
exclusive accounts of a particular instance. Now, to what
extent can you understand, because one of these things is about
empathy, etc? Can you understand exactly where the conflict
lies in these? Can you identify consensus which neither of
these people sees, or a possibility of consensus, which might
be a basis for stabilising that situation, or settling that
dispute? - and so on.

These are different kinds of tasks now, that you're asking, but
we've got to get our tasks leading to assessment, which are
closer than they now are, that what we actually value in
competent performance in the policing task. I mean 2 that's
what assessment is about. I don't know to what extent you
agree - it's not easy, it's not easy. It requires a lot of
work, and we still have a lot of work to do on it back in
England, and that is one of the biggest problems that we have
in this area. It's not actually persuading people that, 'yes,
OK, we do need to go along those lines - there is a problem
with our present assessment in terms of whether it actually
tells you whether somebody's going to be a good cop or not.'
People say that, - sure, there's a problem. But one of the
great, of course, and undying attributes of objective tests is
that they are seen to be fair, they are seen to be not
dependent on particular people and their judgements. They are
more acceptable to chief constables - your commissioners. They
are much more acceptable to commissioners - objective tests -
because they don't trust the judgements of people in the
training community, they don't trust that at all. They'll have
objective data and then they'll make their judgements. They
don't want any of this stuff about judgements from the training
community, and that just is a fact.

So that's very difficult to move away into a form of assessment
where you're actually having to trust judges, and so, of
course, to try and combat that you then have to have different
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judges and you have to have some triangulation on the
judgements that are being made. But it is a different system,
at least from the one - I don't know what you do here, but it
would be very, very different from what happens now in England,
very different indeed.

Question ... got in mind, something where you had a hard page
incident and to take in the five points, or whatever it is,
powers of arrest, you might ask 'from this incident, what
offences, if any, have been committed? Would you arrest the
person? - and the incident is set up in such a way that the
five conditions at present, and if you ask, 'would you arrest
the person? might ask, 'give your reasons' and the reasons that
the examiner was looking for is that the five conditions of
arrest are present. Is that the sort of thing you've got in
mind rather than just asking straight out, 'what five things
must be present?'

BM Well, I think that, yes, that you can combine them, but the
other thing is, I mean, I basically, and we've said this to our
police trainers, if you get in a situation where you think it
would be useful just to do a quick bit of checking out and
prompting of people to learn certain sections of law, and you
just want them to know it and to be able to repeat it, and
remember it so they can trot it out. Do it any damn way you
like - do it by rote learning, give certain objective tests.
What matters is what you're saying is important about the
business of policing, and how you assess that. That's got to
be at the heart of the assessment. You can use all kinds of
things around it, sure, and nothing's thrown out. It's just
like - we're not ruling out instructional technique. Sometimes
in certain areas, to have an instructor, and they sit there and
they shut up and they don't say anything and they listen -
sometimes that's right. But nevertheless that shouldn't be the
dominant form in which you do training. So, it's a question of
what is important, and everything else has to be subsidiary to
that.

Now we've had a system in which learning the law and repeating
it in an objective test and getting a certain score, or being
able to repeat it, has been a be-all and end-all of training,
and now we want to get away from that. Now that doesn't mean
to say, you say 'never again shall anybody do that'. Of
course, not, that's just silly. There's no need to be that
dogmatic. There are always occasions in which almost any
learning technique, or instructional technique is appropriate,
sure, but the question - 'what's the heart of the enterprise,
what is it essentially that we're looking at in judging whether
these people will make good officers and enabling them to be
good officers?' What's important? And that's where you have
to be talking about core competences, and that's all the bits
and pieces have to add up to whether they actually have these
abilities and can practice them and can apply them. And that's
the problem, is to get into that situation and in the end that
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will be judgement, you get as much evidence as you can and that
is from the kind of enquiries they do, the kind of reports that
they make and the kind of discussion they have, let's say, in
debriefing. I think debriefing experience is absolutely
crucial to good training. The most important development of
people comes from debriefing their experience. Unfortunately,
of course, and almost inevitably, sod's law, it is the most
demanding to provide, but a great deal can be done, which is
less demanding if it's done as a peer group exercise, as a
group exercise, in debriefing experience and reflecting on
experience, and trying to learn from it.

Question ...interesting, any suggestions from you in regards
to assessment. Our particular School is looking at true and
false in some areas for short assessment techniques, or even
multiple choice sometimes, but I was just wondering if you have
any - what's the trend in England now with assessment in those
areas?

BM Well, again, you see, what we're doing there is to try to
get away from the social science or the social studies areas as
like an academic study, which you come to certain theoretical
understandings of social makeup, social tensions, social
aspirations, different communities and so on, and you sort of
study that as a separate thing, and then having got that
understanding inside you, you're then left to go out and make
use of it and employ it, and what our preference is to look at
incidents, look at actual situations and say what are the
dimensions of this? And then out of the need to understand
what is not readily understood about certain dimensions of it,
you then go into your social science studies, if you like, go
in and out. You go in on a problem-solving basis, the problem
being located in a police action setting. Simply it's more
motivating. We just get the standard complaint is - social
sciences, social studies - what's this got to do with anything?
It's all just out there - bit of academic study. Not everyone,
I'm generalising, but nevertheless, that is the status - that's
not real policing, that's the soft soaping, that's to placate
certain sections of the community, and so on. It's not really
related to the job of policing, and that's just simply because
of the way that it's done because it's done in that
[inaudible], and if you've got to demonstrate exactly how that
helps you to be a more skillful and effective officer, and so
it's got to be based on actual situations, and then looking at
the dimensions of those. And, of course, that's where if case
study material is good, it doesn't just, of course, provide the
narrative of a sequence of action in a particular situation, I
mean, somebody who's composing a case study then goes behind
the scene of the action through interviews, etc. to expose
what's underneath it, and what lies behind it in terms of
attitudes, resentments, indignation, histories and so on.
They're all coming to bear on that and saying, 'now, in that
knowledge, if you've all that knowledge when you were taking
the action would you have changed the action that was actually
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taken, or not.' And, of course, it helps if it's a real thing
that you're talking about - 'that this actually happened' - I
mean, that makes one hell of a difference to people in
teaching, that it isn't fiction, it actually did happen, these
are real people, etc., and then you can say, was that right
action, or would you have done something different knowing
this? Would there be other things you'd need to know? Is
there anything about that you don't understand or would like to
know more about, that would help your action?' And it's always
related to action. What the officer has to do. And that
simply gives it the relevance and makes it acceptable and
that's why the whole point about this sort of core case studies
is that everything that is relevant to competent policing is
brought to bear as a dimension of a situation which has to be
analysed and acted upon.

End of discussion
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